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Ombudsman’s Determination 
Applicant Mrs S  

Scheme  Rainbow Plus Personal Pension Plan (1995) (the Plan)  

Respondent Aviva  

Outcome  
 

 

 

 

 

Background information, including submissions from the parties 
 

 On 16 January 2017 and 10 February 2017, Aviva wrote to Mrs S reminding her that 
she could not keep the Plan open beyond age 75 and would have to transfer the Plan 
to another provider. In March 2017, Mrs S informed Aviva that she was planning to 
make additional contributions to the Plan, before she reached 75.  Aviva then advised 
her that the minimum single contribution she could make was £4,000. 
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 On 17 March 2017,Mrs S sent a cheque for £320 to Aviva to cover the annual 
contribution, due on 5 April 2017. On 27 March 2017, Mrs S sent a further cheque for 
£4,000 to Aviva, as payment of a single contribution into the Plan. Aviva did not invest 
this £4,000 immediately but held it in a suspense account, pending further 
instructions from its investment team. 

 On 27 May 2017, Mrs S instructed Aviva to transfer her benefits to Company B by 5 
June 2017, but it failed to make the transfer in time. On 12 June 2017, Mrs S raised a 
complaint with Aviva about the delay of the transfer and the investment of the single 
contribution of £4,000. On 13 June 2017, Aviva acknowledged Mrs S’ complaint and 
informed her that the transfer would proceed, once the £4,000 contribution had been 
invested.  

 On 14 June 2017, Aviva sent a further letter to Mrs S, asking her to confirm her 
intention to invest the £4,000 in the Plan, and noted that the unit price would be 
guaranteed, as at 4 May 2017. Aviva also reminded Mrs S that the Plan’s terms and 
conditions did not allow her to transfer the Plan after she reached age 75. 

 On 14 June 2017, Mrs S wrote to Aviva asking why the £4,000 contribution had not 
been cashed until 8 May 2017, and why the Plan had not been transferred to 
Company B. Mrs S also complained that the delay had affected her retirement plans 
and had caused her stress when she was abroad.  

 On 16 June 2017, Mrs S called Aviva and asked for the return of the £4,000 
contribution. On 19 June 2017, Aviva returned the £4,000 to her and, on 20 June 
2017, also returned the £320, saying that it considered both payments to be excess 
contributions.  

 On 20 June 2017, Aviva apologised to Mrs S for its poor service and explained that 
the investment of the contributions and the transfer to Company B had been delayed, 
due to an administrative error. Aviva also advised her that the transfer could still 
proceed even though she was by then over age 75, when she had returned the 
lifetime allowance form (LTA form) that it would send her. Aviva enclosed a cheque 
for £350 as compensation for the “trouble and upset” it had caused.  

 On 26 June 2017, Mrs S rejected Aviva’s offer of £350 as “derisory”, saying it did not 
adequately replace the investment loss on the returned contributions. She also asked 
why the £320 contribution had been treated as an excess contribution and why she 
had not been informed about this earlier. She also said she had not yet received the 
LTA form that Aviva had told her to complete for the transfer to proceed.  

 On 29 June 2017, Aviva informed Mrs S that the investment of the £320 was not 
permitted because the last due date for making this regular contribution to the Plan 
was 6 June 2016. Aviva then offered Mrs S revised compensation, totalling £600, 
consisting of £500 in recognition of the additional trouble and upset it had caused, 
plus an additional £100, for the investment loss on the £4,000 contribution. Aviva also 
informed Mrs S that the transfer to Company B was in progress and the LTA form 
was no longer required.  
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 On 4 July 2017, Mrs S referred Aviva to the Plan’s terms and conditions that allowed 
contributions to be paid into the Plan before it closed on 7 June 2017. Mrs S then 
returned the cheque for £320 to Aviva and again asked for it to be invested in the 
Plan, as an annual contribution. On 5 July 2017, Company B received the Plan funds 
from Aviva, but without the £320 or the £4,000 contributions. 

 On 11 July 2017, Aviva again returned the £320 to Mrs S, saying that the premium 
cessation date was 6 April 2016 and so this was an excess contribution. Mrs S says 
she then cancelled her holiday abroad so that she could sort the matter out.  

 On 12 July 2017, Mrs S raised a formal complaint with Aviva about the delay in the 
transfer to Company B and because the transfer had been completed after her 75th 
birthday, in breach of the Plan’s terms and conditions. She added that Aviva had also 
wrongly advised her that she needed to submit a LTA form before the transfer could 
proceed. 

 On 13 July 2017, Mrs S returned the compensation payment of £600 to Aviva and 
asked instead for compensation of £1,000, in total, consisting of £100, as agreed, for 
investment loss and £900, in recognition of the trouble and upset she had suffered. 

 On 18 July 2017, Aviva wrote to Mrs S and apologised for providing her with incorrect 
information about the LTA form and for its poor service in dealing with both the 
contributions and the transfer. Aviva enclosed a cheque for £1,000 that covered £900 
for the trouble and upset it had caused, plus £100 for the investment loss. Aviva also 
reported that its technical team had rechecked the Plan’s terms and conditions and 
confirmed that the £320 was an excess contribution because the premium cessation 
date for the Plan was 6 April 2016.  

 On 22 July 2017, Mrs S informed Aviva that she would accept a sum of £100 for 
investment loss relating to the £4,000 contribution but suggested that £1,000 was 
more appropriate compensation for all the trouble and upset that Aviva had caused 
her, making a total of £1,100. She then returned the cheque for £1,000 to Aviva. 

 On 26 July 2017, Mrs S informed Aviva that the Plan’s terms and conditions allowed 
contributions to be paid before the Plan closed on 7 June 2017. Relevant sections of 
the Plan’s terms and conditions are set out in the Appendix. Mrs S pointed out that 
Aviva had wrongly returned the contributions she had paid in March 2017, as excess 
contributions. She also alleged that there was a breach of contract.  

 On 2 August 2017, Aviva again told Mrs S that the £320 was an excess contribution 
and that the last date that a regular contribution could be paid was 6 April 2016. On 
10 August 2017, Mrs S raised a formal complaint with Aviva, claiming that the Plan’s 
terms and conditions stated that 6 April 2017 not 6 April 2016, was the last premium 
payment date. 

 On 22 August 2017 and 1 September 2017, Mrs S asked Aviva why she had not yet 
received a reply to her claim for £1,100 compensation. She also informed Aviva that 
she would be absent abroad for two months. 
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 On 5 September 2017, Aviva’s technical team confirmed that Mrs S was correct and 
that both contributions of £320 and £4,000 should have been included in the funds 
transferred to Company B. Consequently, Aviva completed a loss assessment in 
relation to the £320 regular contribution and agreed with Mrs S that it would pay this 
to Company B, grossed up for tax relief, together with an additional sum to cover any 
investment loss, totalling £407.30.  

 Aviva also sent Mrs S a cheque for £1,000 that was made up of £900 compensation 
for the trouble and upset it had caused, plus £100, to cover the investment loss on 
the £4,000 contribution, as previously agreed. On 22 September 2017, Aviva 
transferred the sum of £407.30 to Company B to cover Mrs S’ loss relating to the 
£320 contribution.  

 On 8 November 2017, Mrs S returned from her visit abroad. She wrote to Aviva 
saying: - 
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Adjudicator’s Opinion 
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• Aviva responded that an increase in compensation above £1,000 was not 
warranted because Mrs S had invested the £4,000 elsewhere and would not have 
any losses that it had to compensate her for. It considered that any award for 
financial loss should be kept separate from compensation for distress and 
inconvenience.  

• Mrs S was then given an opportunity to make additional submissions in response, 
within extended time limits. She submitted several comments and asked that 
Aviva should pay £100 for the loss of interest on the £4,000, as previously agreed. 

 These submissions did not change the Adjudicator’s Opinion and the complaint was 
passed to me to consider. I agree with the Adjudicator’s Opinion and I will therefore 
only respond to the key points for completeness. 

Ombudsman’s decision 
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 Accordingly, I find that the distress and inconvenience that Mrs S suffered was 
serious and an award of £1,000 is appropriate, in the circumstances. 

 Therefore, I uphold Mrs S’ complaint in part. 

Directions 
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 of the payment of £4,000 to Company B.

 
Anthony Arter 

Pensions Ombudsman 
01 August 2019 
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